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Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law

judge’s opinion filed October 17, 2014.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant proved

he sustained a compensable head injury.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant proved

he was entitled to additional temporary total disability

benefits and permanent total disability.  

After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant did not prove he
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sustained a compensable head injury.  We find that the

claimant proved he sustained wage-loss disability in the

amount of 30%.  

I.  HISTORY

Glenn William Myers, now age 39, testified that he

was a high school graduate and had not attended college. 

Mr. Myers testified that his employment fields included

construction and mechanic work.  The claimant testified

that he began working for a sheriff’s department in

2002, and that he became a patrol officer for the

respondents, City of Rockport, in 2004.      

The parties stipulated that the claimant “sustained

a compensable injury” on or about April 1, 2010.  The

claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  Where were you going and what were you
doing?

A.  I had just arrested two people and dropped
them off at the Hot Spring County Jail and I
was going back to my PD for my end of shift
‘cause it was at my end of shift. Whenever I
was driving down East Page I saw that vehicle
go through the stop sign, and I went up there,
I looked to my right to make sure no one was
coming, and looked to my left to see if I
could see where the vehicle went to call it
in.  And I looked like this (Demonstrating),
and before I could turn back around I got hit. 

Q.  Do you know what kind of vehicle it was
that hit you?

A.  Yeah....It was a full-sized Dodge four-
wheel drive.
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Q.  A pickup?

A.  Yes, ma’am.

Q.  What were you driving?

A.  A Dodge Charger.

Q.  A police vehicle?

A.  Yes, ma’am.

Q.  What happened to the people who were in
the truck?

A.  They were killed on impact.

Q.  And your car, what happened to your car?

A.  It got pretty smashed up....Trooper
Sturley worked my accident and said that I
made eight 360's within fifty-something feet
before hitting a concrete, a cinder block
retainer wall.  That’s when I come to a stop.

Q.  Do you know which part of the car hit the
wall?

A.  My driver’s side....Just behind my
driver’s door.... 

Q.  Inside the car, what happened to your
body?

A.  I went towards the impact first because of
the way my seatbelt had locked, you know....

Q.  Do you know whether or not you hit your
head when you were spinning around or when you
hit the concrete wall?

A.  I’m not for sure.  I had a bunch of little
cuts and stuff on me, and, you know, I say I
remember everything, but I remember when I
stopped trying to call in and then all of a
sudden people were trying to get me out, so I
lost a little bit of concept of time I guess
you could say....
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Q.  Did you go to the emergency room?

A.  Yes, ma’am.

Q.  At this point right after the accident
were you having any pain?

A.  Yeah....My shoulder and my head, you know,
just all over, all over, you know, my chest,
abdominal, I mean, I hurt everywhere pretty
much....My right shoulder was bad....

According to the record before the Commission, Dr.

Jerry J. Lorio began treating the claimant on April 8,

2010:

He is a 34-year-old police officer.  He was in
an MVA in Malvern.  He was going 70 when
someone pulled in front of him.  The two
passengers in the other car died.  He was
healthy without prior right shoulder problems
that he knew of....He had prior shoulder
surgery years ago when he broke that clavicle. 
He is having a lot of pain and stiffness....He
has had an MRI from Baptist Health in Malvern
showing a ____ full thickness tear. 

Dr. Lorio planned, “At his age he is a candidate

for surgery to repair that with a mild acromioplasty and

I would prefer to do a distal clavicle resection....This

is Workman’s Comp and I will have to get that approved.” 

Dr. Lorio reported on April 16, 2010, “Patient is a

34-year-old police officer who was in an MVA injuring

his shoulder and MRI confirmed a rotator cuff tear and

AC arthrosis.”  Dr. Lorio performed a “Right rotator

cuff repair 1 cm tear acute with distal clavicle

resection.”  The pre- and post-operative diagnosis was
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“1.  Right rotator cuff tear.  2.  Acromioclavicular

arthrosis.”  The claimant was provided follow-up care

after surgery, which treatment included physical

therapy.

A physician’s assistant noted on July 15, 2010, “He

is a police officer and is not allowed light duty.  They

want him to have his strength built back up before he

goes back to work.”  Dr. Lorio reported on October 14,

2010: “He is going to go back to work tomorrow without

restrictions.  I am going to turn him loose.  There is

only occasional crepitus.  He is entitled to a rating

and I told him if his employer could send me a request

we have enough information to do his rating.  His motion

is within normal limits.  I will see him back on an as

needed basis.”  The claimant agreed that he returned to

work but eventually stopped working “because my

shoulders kept failing on me and my thought process

wasn’t clear[.]”  

The claimant returned to Dr. Lorio on June 8, 2011:

“Seen for evaluation of his right and left shoulder.  I

did a rotator cuff repair on the right, April of 2010,

with a distal clavicle resection.  He is not having a

lot of pain in the shoulder, but it is weak, and not

been the same since.  He stayed off work for 6 months,

doing extensive therapy and strengthening.  He returned
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to work in October 2010, and he just has areas of

weakness.  He has difficulty closing the door to his

vehicle, and feels vulnerable in an altercation with the

weakness in his shoulder....The patient is here because

he has met with his chief, and is seeking medical

retirement....We’re going to start working up the left

side.  I agree with Ed Costello, that he should seek

medical retirement if a year out from this, he is unable

to do what he needs to do.”  

Dr. Lorio noted on June 15, 2011, “He had whole

body soreness after his wreck, for some time.  But, once

he started using the left shoulder full time, following

recovery of his right shoulder surgery, he noticed

increasing symptoms and soreness....I would like to get

an MRI, due to the trauma that he had in that wreck, and

the fact he is having to retire from the police force,

and feel that it is related, as he had not had any major

shoulder issues prior to that accident.”  Dr. Lorio

assigned the claimant “a 5% rating to the upper

extremity, or a 3% rating to the whole person, for the

right shoulder.”    

Dr. Lorio reported on June 27, 2011:

As you know, I have been treating him for
injuries sustained in an MVA, 4-8-11.  Someone
pulled out in front of him while he was going
roughly 70 miles per hour.  As you know, he
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had a right rotator cuff tear, and has
recently asked me to start looking at his left
shoulder.  We first discussed that on 6-8-11. 
He said after the wreck, he had whole body
soreness for some time, and then started
noticing his left shoulder, as he was
recovering from the right, because we were so
focused on the right....I feel the MVA was his
most likely source of trauma, enough to injure
the left shoulder, and I’m sorry that I don’t
have any earlier records, to document this.  

Dr. Lorio noted on September 14, 2011, “Mr. Glenn

Myers has been under my care for bilateral shoulder

injuries, sustained in an MVA, April 1st of 2010.  He

has already undergone a right rotator cuff repair, on

April 16th of 2010.  We are still working on his left

shoulder where he had a partial thickness tear, and is

suspicious for a labral tear.  He is not working right

now, pending medical retirement from the Police force,

and I don’t anticipate him going back to work any time

soon.”    

Dr. Lorio reported on October 21, 2011, “The

patient is a 36-year old male who was involved in a

high-speed MVA.  Underwent a right shoulder rotator cuff

repair in the past and has had ongoing left shoulder

symptoms since that time.  He has a positive DLS test

suggestive of a labral tear and an MRI showing a partial

rotator cuff tear.”  Dr. Lorio performed surgery on

October 21, 2011: “Arthroscopy of the left shoulder,

distal clavicle resection open with open rotator cuff
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repair, limited labral tear debridement.”  The post-

operative diagnosis was “Left rotator cuff tear,

acromioclavicular arthrosis, labral tear.”  The claimant

was provided follow-up care after left shoulder surgery,

which treatment included physical therapy.

The record indicates that the claimant retired from

his employment with the respondents on or about

November 30, 2011.

Dr. Lorio stated on January 4, 2012, “I think he is

approaching maximal improvement....He has gotten his

medical retirement from the police force.”  The claimant

followed up with Dr. Lorio on February 1, 2012:  “He had

a left rotator cuff repair and distal clavicle

resection, about 3 months ago...I think we can give him

maximal medical improvement, dated for today, 2-1-12,

and he can use these shoulders as tolerated.  He’ll

probably see some gradual improvement over time, but I

don’t think there’s anything more to be done surgically

with his shoulders.”  The parties stipulated that the

claimant “reached maximum medical improvement no earlier

than February 1, 2012.”

Dr. Barry D. Baskin began treating the claimant on

December 10, 2012:

This is a 37 year old gentleman who has a
history of a good health.  He was working as a
police officer in the city of Rockport when he
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was broadsided by another vehicle on 4/1/10. 
He had no loss of consciousness, but he had
severe impact.  He showed me pictures of his
vehicle.  His vehicle was T-boned at an
intersection by a large pickup truck that was
traveling at a fairly high rate of speed and
hit him between the front and back passenger
door.  He had no broken bones.  CT of his neck
and hip were normal.  He did sustain
significant trauma, being shaken up, and
underwent bilateral rotator cuff surgeries by
Dr. Jerry Lorio in Benton.  He had physical
therapy after those surgeries.  He has not had
any rating.  He has seen a chiropractor for
about 5 sessions of treatment to his neck and
back....He continues to complain of severe
headaches and neck pain.  He has memory loss
and difficulty concentrating.  He went ahead
and applied for retirement from the police
department and is receiving retirement....He
was placed at maximum medical improvement on
February 1, 2012 for his shoulders, but has
never really been worked up thoroughly for his
neck pain, headaches, or cognitive issues.  He
has had no neuropsychological testing.  He is
referred to me for further evaluation....I
reviewed his limited medical records, which
shows a CT of the head that was normal.
CT of the cervical spine was normal.  

Dr. Lorio reported on December 19, 2012:

This is a medical report, regarding Glenn
Myers, and his work related left shoulder
injury that occurred 4-1-10.  And, we have
already given him a rating for his right
shoulder, and this rating will be for the
left shoulder injury, and the surgery that
occurred 10-21-11.

As you know, he was involved in an MVA, when
he injured both shoulders.  He underwent a
right rotator cuff repair, and then a left
rotator cuff repair on 10-21-10.  He had a
distal clavicle resection, as well, with
labral debridement, and repair of the rotator
cuff.  He had released from my care, 2-1-12,
and that was his date of maximal medical
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improvement.  He continues to have moderate
crepitus.  

Based on the AMA Guidelines of Permanent
Impairment, 4th ed., page 59, table 19, that
gives him a rating of 20% to the
acromioclavicular joint, which is 5% to the
upper extremity, or 3% to the whole person.

An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken

on December 21, 2012:

HISTORY: Neck pain radiating to both shoulders
for 2 years.  No trauma or surgery....

IMPRESSION: Mild cervical spondylosis
consisting of posterior disc osteophytes with
facet hypertrophy in the mid cervical spine
causing mild left neural foraminal narrowing.  

Dr. A.J. Zolten provided a Neuropsychological

Evaluation on February 11, 2013:

This is the first referral by Dr. Baskin for a
neuropsychological evaluation to provide
information regarding residual deficits
related to an automobile accident as part of a
workman’s compensation claim.  This evaluation
will also be forwarded to Stacy Mathis, RN,
case manager of this case....

He was employed as a police officer for the
City of Rockport and on duty when he was
struck by an oncoming vehicle on 4/1/10. 
Glenn sustained multiple bodily injuries,
including bilateral rotator cuff injuries,
neck and back strain.  Glenn has received
treatment for his bodily injuries, but remains
in chronic pain and complains of cognitive
symptoms since his accident.  He has applied
for and received early retirement from the
police force....

Impressions:
1.  Glenn Myers is a 37 year old former police
officer who sustained injuries in a work-



MYERS - G002803 11

related automobile accident.  Current
neuropsychological testing reveals
consistent language-based deficits including
poor verbal abstraction, weaker than expected
auditory recall and verbal fluency.  He also
demonstrates a generalized weakness on Coding,
the single most sensitive subtest on the WAIS-
4 for cortical dysfunction.  While Glenn did
not sustain a loss of consciousness during his
accident.  The vector of impact is consistent
with a coup-contracoup injury
that appears to be left frontal-temporal.  
2.  Glenn’s current functioning is exacerbated
by poor sleep and an underlying depression as
well as chronic pain.  Glenn openly stated
that he does not like to take medications, but
it would seem prudent to address his poor
sleep in an attempt to resolve this
contribution to his overall poor functioning. 
I would recommend Trazadone, 100mg, QHS as
this might help with both sleep and his
depression symptoms.  
3.  Given the time that has elapsed since his
injury, he has likely recovered the (sic) to
the extent that no further improvements would
be expected. 

    
An MRI of the claimant’s brain was done on

February 21, 2013:

HISTORY: 37-year-old with history of traumatic
brain injury in April 2010.  The patient has
residual cognitive defects including short-
term memory, confusion, and visual
disturbance....

FINDINGS: The corpus callosum, optic chiasm,
and pituitary gland are normal in appearance. 
Normal vascular flow voids are demonstrated. 
The brain parenchyma demonstrates normal
signal on all sequences other than a very
small focus of high signal within the deep
white matter of the right frontal lobe
adjacent to the frontal horn of the right
lateral ventricle.  This may represent a small
focus of gliosis.  No hemorrhagic products are
present.  There are no regions of restricted
diffusion.  No abnormal extraaxial fluid
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collection is present.  

IMPRESSION: 1.  Very small focus of high
signal within the deep white matter of the
right frontal lobe that may represent a small
focus of gliosis.
2.  There are no findings of recent
intracranial ischemia. 

 
The claimant followed up with Dr. Baskin on

March 11, 2013:

MRI of his brain 2/11/13 revealed a very small
focus of high signal within the deep matter of
the right frontal lobe felt to represent a
small focus of gliosis of scarring.  There was
no findings of recent intracranial ischemia. 
He has had persistent decreased range of
motion in his shoulders.  He has had bilateral
surgery for rotator cuff repair.  Dr. Zolten
saw him and evaluated him on 2/11/13 and felt
like he had language based deficits including
poor verbal abstraction, weaker than expected
auditory recall and verbal fluency.  He also
demonstrated generalized weakness in coding
which is felt to be the single most sensitive
subtest on the WAS-4 testing.  This is notable
for cortical dysfunction.  Dr. Zolten felt
like he had a coup-contracoup injury.  This
appears to be mostly left frontal temporal. 
Dr. Zolten felt that based on the elapsed time
since his injury, he had likely recovered
all that he would recover.  His full scale IQ
was 87.  His visual memory index was 111. 
Language functioning revealed him to score in
the 27th percentile on the multilingual
aphasia examination.  He had a working memory
composite score of 92 was in the average to
low average range.  His verbal comprehension
composite score of 92 was in the average to
low average range.  His verbal comprehension
composite score of 74 put in the borderline
range of functioning.  

O: On exam today Mr. Myers still has somewhat
of a flat affect.  I would describe it more as
an indifferent type of affect.  He follows
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commands.  His speech is fluent and clear
overall.  We discussed his shoulders, 
which are hurting him bilaterally and I
measured his shoulders....Using the AMA
Guidelines for Purposes of an Impairment
Rating Fourth Edition, turning to page 41
through 45, he has an impairment rating for
the right shoulder of 5% to the upper
extremity, which is equal to 3% to the whole
person.  Turning to the left shoulder he has
an impairment rating of 6% to the upper
extremity, which is equal to 4% to the whole
person.  These are based on range of motion
deficits only.  Turning to his cognitive
deficits, using the AMA Guidelines Fourth
Edition, pages 141 and 142, table 2 on 142
would give him a 14% whole person impairment
based on mental status impairments.  He does
not require supervision of daily living
activities.  He also, on table 3, page 142,
has mild emotional or behavioral with some
mild limitation of daily, social and
interpersonal functioning which would give him
a 7% whole person impairment.  Turning to the
combined values chart, his 21% impairment for
mental status and emotional and behavioral to
the whole person is combined with 3% whole
person impairment based on the right shoulder
injury, which gives him a 23% whole person
impairment.  That 23% whole person impairment
is then combined with the 4% whole person
impairment for the left shoulder, which gives
him a 26% whole person impairment.  Thus Mr.
Myers’ whole person impairment would be 26%
whole person impairment.  I agree with Dr.
Zolten and I feel like Mr. Myers has reached
the end of his healing period.  His injury was
4/1/10, three years ago.  I will release him
from my care.  I would be happy to see him
back in follow up if needed.  Mr. Myers is at
maximum medical improvement.  I do not feel
that any further therapies are indicated at
this time.     

Dr. Baskin stated in part on April 23, 2013, “The

section of the AMA Guidelines dealing with cognitive and

emotional behavioral disturbances is section 4.1C on
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page 141 and 142....The mental status impairment is

broken down with the lowest level being from 1 to 14%

where mental status impairment exists but patient has

maintained the ability to perform satisfactorily most

activities of daily living....MRI of the brain was not

done initially but last study on 2/21/13 revealed an

area in the right frontal lobe consistent with gliosis

or scarring.  Mr. Myers’ family indicates that he is not

the same person that he was prior to the accident.  He

is more withdrawn and has difficulty with short term

memory.  He is forgetful and requires redirection for

task.  He has had mild limitations of daily social and

interpersonal functioning, which on table III, page 142,

would give him a rating of between 0 and 14%.  I chose

7% based on my discussion with the patient and his

family and review of his neuropsychological testing. 

The ratings, again, for mental status impairment and

emotional or behavioral impairments are taken from table

II and III on page 142 and are consistent with the

patient’s impairments in my opinion.  These are not high

ratings but this gentleman did sustain a significant

motor vehicle accident and admittedly, with information

from the family, the patient, and that of Dr. Zolten he

is not the same person.”      
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Dr. Baskin corresponded with the claimant’s

attorney on  July 24, 2013:

I have reviewed the evaluation of Christopher
Brigham and his review of Mr. Myers’
impairment rating.  I have reviewed the
impairment rating that he has given the
patient and in fact the Guides to the
Evaluation of Permanent Fourth Edition does
state on page 140 that cerebral dysfunction
ratings do not allow mental status impairment
and emotional and behavioral impairments to
be combined.  Based on my evaluation of Mr.
Myers and the evaluation of Dr. Zolten
regarding Mr. Myers, I think it is clear that
the patient has impairments from table I on
page 142 and table III on page 142.  Even
though it is clear from his neuropsychological
testing he has mental status impairment, I
think his emotional and behavioral impairments
from table III are the most severe and thus
based on the instructions of category 4.1 on
page 140, I would rate Mr. Myers on the mild
limitation of daily social and interpersonal
functioning.  That rating goes from a scale of
0 to 14% to the whole person and based on my
evaluation of the patient having seen the
patient and not just reviewed his medical
records, having discussed his case with his
family and with Dr. Zolten, I would find him
to be at 14% impairment to the whole person. 
This goes to the upper end of the allowable
whole person rating for mild limitation.  I
had previously rated him 7% in this category
but since Dr. Brigham’s report accurately
pointed out that I cannot rate him on table 2
and table 3 and since he now will have no
rating on mental status impairment, which he
obviously has, I would increase my rating on
the emotional and behavioral impairment in
line with the directions on 140 as the most
severe of the first five categories listed....

Further review of Dr. Brigham’s records
indicate that he is skeptical about Mr. Myers
actually having a head injury.  He continues
to refer to post-concussion syndrome and
references the International Classification of



MYERS - G002803 16

Disease, Tenth Revision, Criteria for Post-
Concussion Syndrome.  Dr. Brigham also seems
to think that since there is potential
litigation and a settlement involved, that Mr.
Myers complaints are not valid due to
potential secondary gain from his worker’s
compensation settlement.  These are valid
concerns, but haven taken care of this patient
and having referred him to Dr. Zolten who is
an excellent neuropsychologist with many years
of experience in taking care of patients with
all degrees of traumatic brain injury, I
believe Mr. Myers did have a mild traumatic
brain injury and that our evaluation and
impairment rating is appropriate....

I suggest you help Mr. Myers with his worker’s
compensation claim in advocating for my
revised impairment rating of 19% to the whole
person.  I think Dr. Brigham’s rating on Mr.
Myers cerebral dysfunction is low.  I think
Dr. Zolten would agree with me in that
regard....

Heather Taylor, a Vocational Consultant, provided a

Vocational Rehabilitation Assessment Report on

September 13, 2013:

At the request of Arkansas Municipal League, I
met with Mr. Glenn Myers to complete a
vocational rehabilitation assessment,
preliminary to exploring his return-to-work
options....

Mr. Myers faces a number of barriers to
returning to the competitive workforce.  As a
result of a motor vehicle accident, he is
brain-injured with accompanying mental
deficits that will have more impact on his
ability to return to the workforce than his
orthopedic injuries.  I personally observed a
number of these deficits during my meeting
with him.

Before future competitive employment should
even be considered, I would recommend that he
participate in a community volunteer program
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to simulate work activities.  If he is able to
successfully complete volunteer work, then re-
employment might be considered, but the
success of this still would be
questionable....

The following are some examples of Mr. Myers’
mental deficits:

! He has significant memory issues which
were very obvious during our meeting.  He
could not recall numerous details during
our meeting.
! I observed him several times to have
word-finding difficulty.
! He routinely forgets to take his blood
pressure medication.
! Although he uses a smartphone (a
commonly used device for individuals with
brain injuries), he often forgets to look
at his calendar, daily lists, and
reminders....

Considering all of Mr. Myers’ physical and
mental impairments, it is my opinion that he
will not be able to successfully return to
competitive employment at this time, and
unlikely to be able to do so in the future. 
The best case scenario for him would be to
find a benevolent employer who would be able
to provide all the necessary job
accommodations; however, it would be highly
unlikely that a willing employer could be
found who could accommodate all his needs.  

Based on my experience in working with
individuals with brain injuries, many can
function in the routine activities of daily
living, as in Mr. Myers’ case, but are unable
to overcome their deficits in a competitive
employment situation.

My recommendation at this time would be for
Mr. Myers to consider participating in a
volunteer program in his local community.  If
he is able to successfully complete volunteer
work, then re-employment might be considered,
but this would still be questionable.
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Because of the factors outlined in this
report, I do not think job search assistance
is warranted at this time....

Dr. Zolten reported on March 12, 2014:

I have been asked by Stacy Mathis, RN, Case
Manager, to provide answers to several
questions regarding Glenn Myers, a patient
seen by me for a neuropsychological evaluation
on 2/11/13....I was asked to address the
following questions:

1. “Can you clarify any objective findings of
traumatic brain injury related to the work
injury of 4/01/10?”

While neuropsychology is an empirical science
that utilizes standardized techniques for
measuring functional brain capacity and
injury, it is inexact to the extent that no
direct measures of the brain are obtained, and
therefore, the entire work of a
neuropsychologist is based upon inference that
observed directly relates to inferred brain
functioning.  With this said, Mr. Myers’
functional results included classic indicators
of brain dysfunction, including pathognomic
signs of injury and asymmetrical levels of
functioning, indicating a lateralized and
localized injury.  To the degree that I made a
statement about a vector of injury, this was
my best clinical estimate of what had occurred
and does not necessarily mean that this did
not occur and/or is unrelated to subsequent
MRI findings, particularly if a finding of
right frontal injury was seen on MRI, as
coup/contracoup injuries often generate
bilateral findings, and often the contracoup
injury is more severe that the site of
impact.

2.  “Is Mr. Myers able to return to work in
any capacity as far as his cognitive function
is concerned?”

In general, Mr. Myers’ cognitive functioning
remains in a range that is capable of managing
some type of work.  However, I did not
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directly measure his capacity to return to
work and this capacity requires both
cognitive functioning, resolution of physical
injuries, and a psychological functioning that
was also not directly addressed.  I do not
know if Glenn’s underlying issues of
adjustment-related depression and sleep
disturbance have resolved, and this would be
important to evaluate.    

A pre-hearing order was filed on April 15, 2014. 

The claimant contended that he “was injured in an

automobile accident on April 1, 2010, while working as a

police officer for the City of Rockport.  He injured

both shoulders, which required surgery, and sustained a

closed head injury.  He contends he is permanently and

totally disabled as a result of his injuries or that he

is entitled to additional wage loss.  The claimant

reached the end of his healing on February 11, 2013 and

is entitled to additional temporary total disability

benefits.”  

The respondents contended that “the claim of brain

injury is not supported by objective findings.”  The

respondents contended that they “have accepted the

claimant’s anatomical impairment to his shoulders as

well as wage-loss disability of 13%.  The respondents

contend the healing period ended on February 1, 2012 and

that the claimant is not entitled to additional

temporary total disability benefits.  The respondents

further contend that they are entitled to an offset
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against wage-loss disability for benefits received by

the claimant for retirement disability paid for in whole

or in part by the respondents.  To the extent that the

claimant’s impairment or disability is due to a mental

injury or illness, the employee’s benefits for such

impairment shall be limited to 26 weeks of disability

benefits.”

The parties agreed to litigate the following

issues:

1.  When the claimant reached the end of his
healing period.
2.  The claimant’s entitlement to permanent
and total disability benefits or additional
wage-loss benefits.
3.  Controversion and attorney’s fees.
4.  All other issues are reserved.  

A hearing was held on June 26, 2014.  At that time,

the respondents stipulated that the claimant sustained a

3% anatomical impairment rating for the compensable

right shoulder injury and a 4% anatomical impairment

rating for the compensable left shoulder injury.  The

respondents stipulated that the claimant sustained wage-

loss disability in the amount of 13%.  The respondents

indicated that they accepted Dr. Baskin’s permanent

ratings with regard to the claimant’s compensable

shoulder injuries.     

The claimant testified that he suffered from pain

and “catching” in his shoulders and that he was unable
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to perform any lifting.  The claimant testified that he

had suffered from chronic headaches since the April 1,

2010 compensable injury.  The claimant testified that he

struggled with memory loss, anger, fatigue, and

dizziness.  The claimant testified that he was receiving

social security disability benefits.      

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

October 17, 2014.  The administrative law judge found

that the claimant suffered a compensable head injury. 

The administrative law judge found that the claimant was

entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

February 2012 until March 11, 2013, and that the

claimant proved he was permanently totally disabled.  

The respondents appeal to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

Act 796 of 1993, as codified at Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-102(4)(Repl. 2002), provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(I) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ... arising
out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is
“accidental” only it if is caused by a
specific incident and is identifiable by time
and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code
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Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings”

are those findings which cannot come under the voluntary

control of the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(16)(A)(i)(Repl. 2002).

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(E)(i)(Repl. 2002).  Preponderance of the evidence

means the evidence having greater weight or convincing

force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81

Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “7.  The claimant has proven by a preponderance

of the evidence that he suffered a compensable head

injury as a result of the work-related accident on

April 1, 2010.”  The Full Commission does not affirm

this finding.  The parties stipulated that the claimant

sustained a compensable injury on April 1, 2010.  The

claimant testified that he was in a work-related motor

vehicle accident that day.  The claimant testified that

he felt pain “all over,” including “my shoulder and

head.”  The evidence of record does not demonstrate that

the claimant injured his head on April 1, 2010.  The

initial treating surgeon, Dr. Lorio, reported on

April 8, 2010 that the claimant injured his right
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shoulder.  Dr. Lorio did not report any symptoms or

signs of injury related to the claimant’s head.  Dr.

Lorio specifically noted, “Patient is a 34-year-old

police officer who was in an MVA injuring his shoulder

and MRI confirmed a rotator cuff tear and AC arthrosis.” 

Dr. Lorio performed right shoulder surgery on April 16,

2010 and eventually assigned a permanent impairment

rating for the claimant’s shoulder.  

On June 8, 2011, over one year following the

compensable injury, the claimant informed Dr. Lorio that

he was suffering from symptoms in his left shoulder. 

There was no indication of a head injury.  Dr. Lorio

noted the claimant’s complaints of “whole body soreness”

following the April 1, 2010 accident but Dr. Lorio did

not report an injury to the claimant’s head.  Dr. Lorio

performed left shoulder surgery in October 2011 and

eventually assigned a permanent rating for the

claimant’s left shoulder.  Dr. Lorio opined on

February 1, 2012 that the claimant had reached maximum

medical improvement.  At no time did Dr. Lorio report

that the claimant had injured his head on April 1, 2010. 

On December 10, 2012, two years and eight months

following the compensable injury to the claimant’s

shoulders, Dr. Baskin reported for the first time that

the claimant was complaining of headaches and memory
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loss.  Dr. Baskin reported that a CT of the claimant’s

head was normal.  Dr. Zolten asserted in February 2013

that the claimant displayed “cortical dysfunction”

during neuropsychological testing which was consistent

with “a coup-contracoup injury.”  The Commission has the

authority to accept or reject a medical opinion and the

authority to determine its medical soundness and

probative force.  Green Bay Packaging v. Bartlett, 67

Ark. App. 332, 999 S.W.2d 692 (1999).  In the present

matter, there is no probative evidence of record

corroborating Dr. Zolten’s assertion that the claimant

was suffering from cortical dysfunction resulting from a

“coup-contracoup” injury.  Instead, the evidence of

record demonstrates that the claimant injured his right

and left shoulders in the April 1, 2010 motor vehicle

accident.  There is no evidence of record showing that

the claimant also injured his head.  

The information given an MRI examiner on

February 21, 2013 was “history of traumatic brain injury

in April 2010.”  Again, there is no probative evidence

of record demonstrating that the claimant suffered a

traumatic brain injury on April 1, 2010.  Additionally,

the record does not show that the finding of “a small

focus of gliosis” in the MRI was causally related to the

April 1, 2010 motor vehicle accident.  The Commission
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recognizes the opinions of Dr. Baskin, including Dr.

Baskin’s determination in July 2013 of “emotional and

behavioral impairments” related to an alleged traumatic

brain injury.  It is within the Commission’s province to

weigh all of the medical evidence and to determine what

is most credible.  Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337

Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999).  In the present matter,

the record does not show that the claimant injured his

head or brain on April 1, 2010.  The Full Commission

therefore assigns minimal evidentiary weight to the

opinions of Dr. Baskin and Dr. Zolten in the present

matter.         

The Full Commission finds that the claimant did not

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he

sustained an accidental injury causing internal or

external physical harm to his head or brain.  The

claimant did not prove that he sustained an injury to

his head or brain which arose out of and in the course

of employment, required medical services, or resulted in

disability or death.  The claimant did not prove that he

sustained an injury to his head or brain as the result

of a specific incident identifiable by time and place of

occurrence on April 1, 2010.  Finally, we find that the

claimant did not establish a compensable injury to his

head or brain by objective medical findings not within
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the claimant’s voluntary control.  There is no probative

evidence demonstrating that the “small focus of gliosis”

reported in the February 21, 2013 MRI was causally

related to the April 1, 2010 compensable injury.  There

is no portion of Dr. Zolten’s neuropsychological

evaluation which can be relied upon for objective

medical findings.  Neuropsychological testing, without

more, is not adequate to establish an organic brain

injury by objective findings in accordance with Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D).  See Parson v. Arkansas

Methodist Hosp., 103 Ark. App. 178, 287 S.W.3d 645

(2008).                 

B.  Wage Loss

The wage-loss factor is the extent to which a

compensable injury has affected the claimant’s ability

to earn a livelihood.  Rutherford v. Mid-Delta Cmty.

Servs., Inc., 102 Ark. App. 317, 285 S.W.3d 248 (2008). 

In considering claims for permanent partial disability

benefits in excess of the employee’s percentage of

permanent physical impairment, the Commission may take

into account, in addition to the percentage of permanent

physical impairment, such factors as the employee’s age,

education, work experience, and other factors reasonably

expected to affect his future earning capacity.  Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-522(b)(1)(Repl. 2002).  
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Permanent total disability means inability, because

of compensable injury or occupational disease, to earn

any meaningful wages in the same or other employment. 

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-519(e)(1)(Repl. 2002).  The burden

of proof shall be on the employee to prove inability to

earn any meaningful wage in the same or other

employment.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-519(e)(2)(Repl. 2002). 

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “6.  Respondents’ No. 1 has accepted the

anatomical ratings of three percent (3%) to the body as

a whole for the right shoulder and four per cent (4%) to

the body as a whole for the left shoulder.”  The

respondents do not appeal that finding.  The record

therefore demonstrates that the claimant sustained a

permanent anatomical impairment of 3% to the right

shoulder and 4% to the left shoulder.  The claimant is

only age 39 and is a high school graduate.  The claimant

worked in construction, mechanics, and law enforcement

before becoming a patrol officer for the respondents in

2004.

The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained

a compensable injury on April 1, 2010.  The evidence

shows that the claimant sustained compensable injuries

to his right and left shoulders, for which the claimant

has been assigned a 4% permanent rating and a 3%
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permanent rating.  As the Full Commission has

determined, the evidence does not demonstrate that the

claimant sustained a compensable injury to his head or

brain.  The claimant retired as a patrol officer for the

respondent-employer on or about November 30, 2011.  The

claimant asserted that he had permanent weakness in his

shoulders and was no longer able to function as a police

officer.  Dr. Lorio opined on February 1, 2012 that the

claimant had reached maximum medical improvement.  We

note Dr. Lorio’s determination that the claimant could

use both shoulders “as tolerated.”  

The record does not indicate that the claimant has

attempted to return to suitable work with any employer

since November 30, 2011.  The Full Commission recognizes

Heather Taylor’s finding in September 2013 that she had

observed a number of “mental deficits” displayed by the

claimant.  These “mental deficits” included the claimant

forgetting to take his medication and forgetting to use

his smartphone for daily reminders.  Based on our

finding that the claimant did not prove he sustained a

compensable head injury or brain injury, we must attach

minimal weight to Heather Taylor’s finding that the

claimant was unable to function in the workforce.  

The claimant’s lack of interest in returning to

gainful employment is an impediment to the Commission’s
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full assessment of a claimant’s loss and is a factor we

can consider in determining that his wage loss is not as

great as he states it to be.  City of Fayetteville v.

Guess, 10 Ark. App. 313, 663 S.W.2d 946 (1984).  The

claimant testified that he is physically able to

participate in activities such as driving, operating a

lawnmower, shopping, fishing, and coaching youth

baseball.  The claimant did not prove that he was unable

to earn any meaningful wage in the same or other

employment.  When we consider the claimant’s relatively

young age, his work experience, and his lack of interest

in returning to appropriate gainful employment, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant sustained wage-loss

disability in the amount of 30% in excess of the

permanent anatomical impairment for his compensable

shoulder injuries.

Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

the Full Commission finds that the claimant did not

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he

sustained a compensable injury to the head or brain. 

The Full Commission finds that the claimant sustained

wage-loss disability in the amount of 30% in excess of

the permanent ratings to his right and left shoulder. 

We find that the April 1, 2010 compensable injury was

the major cause of the claimant’s permanent anatomical



MYERS - G002803 30

impairment to his shoulders and 30% wage-loss

disability.  The respondents are entitled to an

appropriate offset in accordance with Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-411(Repl. 2002).  The claimant’s attorney is

entitled to fees for legal services in accordance with

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(a)(Repl. 2002).  For prevailing

in part on appeal, the claimant’s attorney is entitled

to an additional fee of five hundred dollars ($500),

pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.        

                                                       
                        SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs and dissents.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the entire record,

I concur in part with but must respectfully dissent in

part from the majority opinion. I agree with the award

of wage loss disability benefits in the amount of 30%,

although I must dissent from the failure to award a

higher amount. I also dissent, because I find that the

claimant’s head injury is compensable.
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On April 1, 2010, while performing employment

services, the claimant’s car was struck by another

vehicle. He was immediately treated for complaints of

pain in his whole body, including his head, and

subsequently, treatment was focused on a right shoulder

injury, and later on a left shoulder injury. He went on

medical retirement in the fall of 2011.

The claimant testified that he had vivid

memories of his treatment after the accident. When he

was removed from the vehicle, he could not walk. At the

emergency room, he had complaints of pain in his

shoulders, head, chest and all over his body. As noted

in the medical records, the focus of his treatment

beginning April 8, 2010, was his right shoulder injury,

and then in June 2011 the focus was his left shoulder.

The pain in his head, neck and back were not addressed

during that time.

In December 2012, the claimant sought

treatment from Dr. Baskin for neck pain, headaches and

cognitive issues, which Dr. Baskin noted had never been

addressed. His headaches and neck pain had been present

since the accident. His headaches were severe and daily.

He also had memory issues and difficulty concentrating.

He was quick to anger and easy to tire. He had episodes

of dizziness and light-headedness. He was forgetful with
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everyday tasks. Dr. Baskin arranged for a neuro-

psychological evaluation by Dr. Zolten, which revealed

deficits consistent with a traumatic brain injury with

cognitive deficits.

Dr. Baskin felt that an MRI might show acute

findings of a traumatic brain injury after almost three

years, but that if it showed “residual hydrocephalus or

scarring of the brain (encephalomalacia) that would be

recognizable as consistent with a traumatic brain

injury.” In other words, Dr. Baskin felt that acute

findings may or may not be seen after three years, but

scarring in the brain would be consistent with a

traumatic brain injury. The MRI performed in February

2013 showed “a very small focus of high signal within

the deep white matter at the right frontal lobe felt to

represent a small focus of gliosis scarring.” 

In March 2013, Dr. Baskin saw the claimant

again. He reviewed the MRI and Dr. Zolten’s report,

noting the scarring in his brain and Dr. Zolten’s

observation of language-based deficits, including poor

verbal abstraction, weaker than expected auditory recall

and verbal fluency. The most sensitive subtest of the

assessments Dr. Zolten performed was coding, in which

the claimant demonstrated generalized weakness, which is

notable for cortical dysfunction. Dr. Zolten assessed a
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coup/contracoup injury in the left frontal temporal area

of the brain. The claimant’s IQ was 87, with a visual

memory index of 111. He scored in the 27th percentile

for multilingual aphasia. His working memory was in the

average to low average range. His verbal comprehension

score put him in the borderline range of functioning.

Dr. Baskin noted the claimant’s mental status

impairments and mild emotional or behavioral impairments

with some mild limitation of daily, social and

interpersonal functioning. Dr. Baskin agreed with Dr.

Zolten’s assessment that after three years, the claimant

had reached the end of his healing period for the brain

injury. In April 2013, Dr. Baskin stated his confidence

that the results of the claimant’s testing and

evaluation were legitimate and not manipulated by the

claimant.

The claimant testified as to his significant

limitations. His wife and his mother also testified.

This testimony reflects the dramatic change in the

claimant’s mental abilities, personality and ability to

function. The claimant was no longer the person he was

prior to the vehicle accident.

The claimant has medical evidence, supported

by objective findings, of a traumatic brain injury. In

layman’s terms, the claimant’s brain was damaged when it
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bounced against the back of his skull (the coup) and

rebounded forward against the front of his skull (the

contracoup). Dr. Zolten explained that often the

contracoup injury is the more severe.

Respondent 1's statement that there was no

evidence of scarring in the claimant’s brain is not

supported by the MRI scan which showed gliosis scarring

in his brain. The argument that there is no objective

finding of injury is flatly refuted by the MRI.

Respondent 1 also suggests that the right frontal lobe

scarring is not related to the accident, because Dr.

Zolten stated that the coup-contracoup injury was to the

left frontal-temporal area. This reflects a

misunderstanding of the nature of the injury, which is

that the brain bounces from one side to another and

back, and thus there is a polar - left-right or front-

back - nature to the injury. Dr. Zolten did not

contradict himself in relating the right-sided findings

to a left-sided injury.

This injury is consistent with the accident,

in which his car, traveling at seventy miles per hour,

was struck by a full-size pick-up truck, with sufficient

force to kill the driver and passenger of the truck on

impact. His vehicle made eight complete spins in

approximately fifty feet, before hitting a retainer
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wall. There were two significant impacts which

necessarily caused his head to whip back and forth, plus

the eight full rotations of his vehicle. It requires no

speculation to reach that conclusion, and this

conclusion is supported by Dr. Zolten’s statement that

the “vector of impact is consistent with a coup-

contracoup injury that appears to be left frontal-

temporal.”

Respondent 1 states that the claimant had a

normal CT scan of the head, according to Dr. Baskin.

This is a hopeful assertion on the respondent’s part,

but inaccurate. Dr. Baskin stated, in his December 2012

report, that the claimant’s history included CT scans of

the neck and hip which were normal. Later in the same

paragraph, Dr. Baskin stated that the claimant’s neck

pain, headaches and cognitive issues had never been

worked up. In his discussion of the claimant’s physical

examination and the claimant’s “limited” medical

records, Dr. Baskin again mentioned the CT scans, except

this time referring to one of the head and one of the

neck. This record ended abruptly, as the

transcriptionist noted that Dr. Baskin’s dictation ended

in the middle of his discussion of his impression. I

conclude that Dr. Baskin misspoke when he referred to

the CT scans of the head and neck. First, he mentioned
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scans of the hip and neck initially, and not the head.

Second, he noted that the claimant’s complaints of

headaches and cognitive issues had not been evaluated,

and a CT scan of the head would certainly be part of

such an evaluation. Third, Respondent 1 did not submit a

CT scan of the claimant’s head to support this

assertion, which would have been available to it, since

it directed the claimant’s treatment. Fourth, there is

no mention of a CT scan of the claimant’s head in any

other record, despite the claimant’s evaluation and

treatment by Dr. Baskin, Dr. Zolten and the psychiatrist

at the Community Counseling Center. This singular

reference is merely an error in dictation, either by Dr.

Baskin or by the transcriptionist, and as such, is a red

herring. 

When considered in light of the severity of

the impacts the claimant experienced, his complaints of

headache since the date of injury, his increasing

symptoms of confusion, memory loss and irritability

which began soon after the accident, the results of Dr.

Zolten’s testing, Dr. Baskin’s statement that if

scarring was found in his brain on MRI it would be

evidence of a traumatic brain injury, the MRI showing

actual scarring in his brain, as well as the stark

contrast of his physical and mental condition and
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functioning before and after the accident, it is a

simple and logical conclusion that the scarring shown in

February 2011 is directly related to the April 2010

accident and that the symptoms present since April 2010

and the symptoms which developed since that time are

related to the accident, the brain injury and the

resulting scarring.

To reach any other conclusion is to engage in

inappropriate speculation. The evidence is overwhelming

that the claimant’s cognitive issues are the result of

the coup-contracoup  injury and the resulting scarring

in his brain. 

The respondents suggest that the claimant has

post-traumatic stress disorder; however, other than some

mention that the claimant felt depressed at times, there

is no diagnosis or suggestion that the claimant has

post-traumatic stress disorder, despite evaluations by

Dr. Zolten, a clinical neuropsychologist, Dr. Baskin,

and by Community Counseling Services by a licensed

associate counselor and a psychiatrist. The psychiatrist

diagnosed an adjustment disorder, not a depressive

disorder and not post-traumatic stress disorder. This is

not a vague assessment, but a specific diagnosis

according to the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of

Mental Disorders. The only person to suggest post-
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traumatic stress disorder in the medical record is

Respondent 1's attorney.

In regard to temporary total disability

benefits, the claimant sustained shoulder injuries for

which he reached the end of his healing period in

February 2012. However, the claimant sustained injury to

his neck and brain as well, which were not addressed

until December 2012. There is a chain of complaints, of

headache, neck pain, etc, noted in the medical records

from the date of injury forward. Dr. Baskin evaluated

and treated these issues and determined in March 2013

that there was no further treatment to improve the

claimant’s condition. Thus, the claimant’s healing

period ended on March 11, 2013. In regard to his

capacity to earn wages, the vocational rehabilitation

assessment, performed at the direction of the

respondent, unequivocally states that the claimant is

totally incapacitated from earning wages as a direct

result of his brain injury. Thus, he has satisfied the

requirements of temporary total disability from the date

of injury through March 11, 2013.

In regard to permanent total disability

benefits, there is no reasonable expectation that the

claimant could return to gainful employment, as

established by the vocational rehabilitation assessment
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and the testimony. The vocational rehabilitation

specialist stated that she observed cognitive

limitations which were a bar to his return to employment

and a bar to retraining. The claimant has difficulty

with memory on a moment-to-moment basis. He is

distracted by severe, daily headaches. His ability to

interact with other people is significantly limited by

obstructive emotions, mainly anger and impatience. He

cannot control his impulses, resulting in destructive

financial and personal decisions. Dr. Zolten and Dr.

Baskin stated that there was nothing to be done to

improve the claimant’s condition. The claimant cannot

return to work as a police officer, as he could not be

trusted with a firearm, in stressful situations, or to

drive a vehicle. He could not perform any job which

required even a minimum of focus or in which he dealt

with other individuals. Certainly, his difficulties with

impulse control and the exercise of good judgment

eliminate any possible remaining employment choices. The

vocational rehabilitation specialist stated that a

suitable employment opportunity for the claimant would

include the following long-term features:

unskilled, repetitive and highly structured
job duties, with no requirement to multi-task,
with the ability to self-pace and to observe
flexible work hours, and with ideally a part-
time schedule;



MYERS - G002803 40

a daily checklist of duties, regardless of the
repetitive nature of them, for the claimant to
check as he worked;

constant supervision to ensure that he is on
task and accomplishing his work, even with the
checklist, and to be available for questions
and problems;

use of notebooks, calendars, and sticky notes
to record information in an easily retrievable
fashion;

daily written and verbal instruction;

additional training time;

additional time for completion of daily work
tasks;

periodic rest breaks away from work tasks to
address his fatigue, which he reported to the
specialist and which commonly accompanies
brain injuries.

Quite clearly, the claimant is permanently

totally disabled, and as such, he is entitled to

appropriate benefits.

In regard to the issue of an offset for

premiums paid by Respondent No. 1 for the claimant’s

Loyal Order of Police and Firefighters Insurance

coverage, I agree with Respondent No. 1 is entitled to

the offset. This offset does not apply to Respondent

No. 2, the Death and Permanent Total Disability Trust

Fund, which will take over the claim in approximately

ten years.
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For the foregoing reasons, I concur in part

but must dissent in part from the majority opinion.

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


